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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Planning Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Wednesday 7th August 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)



G Lewis



J Percival




R Evans
K Bromage

R Butler

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Rowan Chislett, MTC Planning & Design, (agent of applicant – application reference 13/02067/FUL)




Mr & Mrs Longmore, (applicants – 13/02910/FUL)

Members of the public:


23 residents of the parish (see attendance sheet)
APOLOGIES:
M A Hood – Family commitments



J Fox – Prior commitment

	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer/Seconder/
Action

	13/14/50
	WELCOME AND CHAIRMAN;S INTRODUCTION:

The Chairman welcomed those attending.  He invited those present to inspect the plans on display and to make their comments in the appropriate public sessions.

	

	13/14/51
	APOLOGIES:
The apologies of Councillors M A Hood and J Fox were accepted by the Council.
	

	13/14/52

	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS:
None


	

	13/14/52
	PLANNING MATTERS:

a) 13/02067/FUL – The Cock Inn, Hanwood – Erection of 3 detached dwellings with garages; formation of 2 vehicular accesses; erection of 1.8m dividing brick wall; landscaping scheme; The Chairman described the proposals and invited comments from the public.  
b) Public Session 1 – The Vice - Chairman tabled the correspondence already submitted to Shropshire Council, all of which was in objection to the proposals.  Objections included concerns about the war memorial; highways safety; the loss of parking and the loss of the beer garden.  Objections were received from both private residents and Hanwood Bowling Club.
The Chairman invited the agent to respond to the written objections.  Mr Chislett explained his brief, which was to design a development that is achievable without prejudice to the operation of the public house, which would be maintained.  He had approached the planning authority prior to submitting the application and anticipated that the principle of development would be approved.  He acknowledged that if sufficient objections were lodged the matter would be referred to the Planning Committee for a decision.
The Chairman invited all those present to inspect the development site and all adjourned to the garden of The Cock Inn. 

Mr Chislett explained that the beer garden would be lost as the area adjacent to the bowling green would be used as a new beer garden.   He expressed his understanding that the area behind the war memorial was not used as a beer garden and that the replacement area was larger in size than the formal beer garden presently in use.

Members of the bowling green objected to the use of the area next to the bowling green as a beer garden since this is regularly used as a viewing area for bowling matches and the use by children would be distracting to the bowlers.  It was acknowledged by Mr Chislett that at the time of the meeting children were playing football in the area behind the war memorial, which is presently accessible from the beer garden.
Bowling club members expressed concern that the conflict of interests between the occupiers of any new houses and the bowling club would ultimately lead to the closure of the bowling club and subsequent development of the land.  

Mr Chislett then stated that Punch Taverns would be willing to enter into a long term lease to ensure the future of the bowling club. 
Residents objected to the formation of two new accesses in close proximity to the bus stop on safety grounds.  Mr Chislett acknowledged that should the Highway authority object the proposal was likely to be refused but that the HA had not yet lodged any comments.

Mrs Davies objected to the development due to the loss of space around the war memorial, which is regularly used for Remembrance Sunday services.  Large numbers gather annually and would not be able to gather safely on the footpath if the field was developed.
A resident of Woodlands Avenue objected to the loss of 3 parking spaces as during bowling matches and after football matches the car park is already full, with additional vehicles parking on Woodlands Avenue.  Any large event held at the church also uses the pub car park and any reduction in spaces would lead to further on street parking.

Another resident offered to raise a public petition objecting to the development and submit it to Shropshire Council.

The Chairman then closed the public session and thanked those contributing.  He urged all those wishing to comment to write to Shropshire Council or to the Parish Council, which would pass all comments to the planning authority.

Cllr Evans expressed his concern that the proposals represented overdevelopment of the site.  He was also concerned at the loss of community open space and the loss of car parking.  He was concerned that the relocation and reduction in size of the beer garden would impact on the sustainability of the pub.
He stated that the development would generate a Community Infrastructure Levy of approximately £9,000.00 for use within the community.

The Chairman asked there were reasons why 3 houses had been proposed.  Mr Chislett responded that this was the maximum number that could realistically be built but that the development could be reduced to 2 or 1 house if necessary.

The Chairman proposed that the Council objects to the application on the grounds of:

Overdevelopment

Loss of amenity space

Loss of parking spaces

Highway safety

Impact on the War Memorial

Impact on the sustainability of the pub business.  

This was seconded by the Vice chairman and put to the vote.  The vote was carried unanimously and resolved.

Cllr Evans stated his vote was based upon the information available to him at the time and would not prejudice his future opinion should new information be forthcoming.  

The Chairman thanked Mr Chislett for attending and he then left the meeting.


	Objection – MR/JP

	13/14/53
	13/0291/FUL – The Oaklands – Erection of 4 two-storey dwellings with associated garages; conversion of existing barns into 3 residential dwellings and associated alterations following demolition of existing modern farm buildings: 
The Chairman invited those present to inspect the plans on display then opened the second public session at 8:30pm;
	

	13/14/54
	PUBLIC SESSION 2:
The Clerk tabled the correspondence previously submitted to the planning authority.  Two letters of objection from residents were lodged.

Mrs Longmore was invited to make a statement as the landowner and she read out a letter from Mr Longmore, which had been sent to the Parish Council.

Mrs Davies commented that the letter contained personal views which were not relevant to the application.  She then objected that the proposals would increase vehicular traffic on the access drive, by introducing up to 14 additional cars.  This would generate a nuisance due to dust as the driveway is unmetalled.  She also had concerns that the access was unsuitable and that additional vehicles would impact negatively on the properties opposite the exit to the A488.
She also stated her understanding that the Parish Council had ruled out support for further housing developments in Hanwood Bank.
A letter of objection from Mr R Scott was read out by the Chairman.

Another resident commented that there was merit in converting the barns into 3 dwellings but the new houses were not justified.

In response to a query, Mr Evans confirmed that the barn conversions would not generate CIL contributions.  He also clarified the recent progress by Shropshire Council in in identifying a 5 year stock of housing land.
The Clerk confirmed that the proposal included for the connection of the new houses to the existing drainage system in Oaklands View.  She confirmed that no drainage problems had been reported since the occupation of the third phase of affordable houses on Oaklands View.
The Chairman read out the SAM.Dev Site Assessment Summary relating to the adjacent field at the bottom of Hanwood Bank.  This gave some negative scores for the distance of the site from local facilities.  These were recognised as relevant to the application due to the proximity of the two sites.  The assessment of access was particularly relevant.
At 9:10pm the Chairman closed the public session and re-called the meeting to standing orders.

  
	

	13/14/55
	COUNCIL COMMENTS & RESOLUTIONS:
Barn Conversions: The Council considered the barn conversions separately from the new housing.

It was resolved that the Council supported the conversion of the existing historic barns into 3 residential dwellings.  This was desirable to preserve the heritage of the site and to improve the appearance of the site.
New Housing: Cllr R Butler observed that the access road and drainage were the main objections.  He commented that as the drains are considered adequate for the approved care home on the site then they will be adequate for 7 houses.  This objection should therefore be dismissed.   The dust arising from the access road could be addressed by the improvement of the surface.  The clearance of the modern barns would greatly improve the appearance of the site.  
As the barn conversions are supported by the Council he proposed the Council should also support the additional housing to ensure the whole project is financially viable.  
Cllr Evans proposed that the Council request a categorical statement be issued that the previously granted permission for the care home would lapse. 

Cllr Evans also proposed that the Parish Council request that the driveway be surfaced to prevent dust rising as a condition of planning permission.

The Chairman observed that the driveway would require substantial improvement to prevent the nuisance of dust disturbance to the residents of Caradoc View.  
Cllr Evans observed that the lapsing of the permission for the care home on the site would result in the loss of the promised S106 contribution towards the desired pedestrian crossing at Hanwood Bank.  He suggested that the Council could attempt to obtain a contribution from this application to replace that being lost.

Cllr R Butler proposed that the Council supports the whole application, but requests that a condition be imposed to ensure substantial improvement to the driveway; and recommends that negotiations be entered into to address the lost contribution from the previously approved care home development, for improvements to pedestrian safety at Hanwood Bank.  He further proposed that a categorical statement be issued to confirm the lapsing of the planning permission for the care home.
This proposal was seconded by Cllr J Percival.

Cllr Evans abstained from the vote.
All others voting supported the proposal and it was therefore carried unopposed.


	KB/GL

RB/JP

Supported

	13/14/56
	OTHER PLANNING APPLICATIONS:
13/03008/TPO – 26 Chestnut Close, Hanwood – to fell 1 yew tree and remove the top from 1 yew tree, protected by TPO 2003.

Cllr G Lewis proposed this application be supported in view of the report on the poor condition of the trees.  This was seconded by J Percival and resolved unanimously.
	GL/JP 

Supported

	13/14/57
	NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the full Council will be held on 24th September 2013 at St Thomas’ Church extension.  All are welcome to attend.

The meeting closed at 9:25pm, there being no further business to discuss.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 24th September 2013


